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USDA Issues Safety-Net Payments to Farmers 
in Response to 2015 Market Downturn  
The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) announced that many of the 
1.7 million farms that enrolled in either the Agriculture Risk Coverage 
(ARC) or Price Loss Coverage (PLC) programs will receive safety-net 
payments due to market downturns during the 2015 crop year.  
  
This fall, USDA will be making more than $7 billion in payments under the 
ARC-County and PLC programs to assist participating producers, which 
will account for over 10 percent of USDA’s projected 2016 net farm 
income. These payments will help provide reassurance to America’s farm 
families, who are standing strong against low commodity prices 
compounded by unfavorable growing conditions in many parts of the 
country.  

Unlike the old direct payment program, which issued payments during both 
weak and strong market conditions, the 2014 Farm Bill authorized the 
ARC-PLC safety net to trigger and provide financial assistance only when 
decreases in revenues or crop prices, respectively, occur.  The ARC and 
PLC programs primarily allow producers to continue to produce for the 
market by making payments on a percentage of historical base production, 
limiting the impact on production decisions. 
  
Nationwide, producers enrolled 96 percent of soybean base acres, 91 
percent of corn base acres and 66 percent of wheat base acres in the 
ARC-County coverage option. Producers enrolled 99 percent of long grain 
rice and peanut base acres and 94 percent of medium grain rice base 
acres in the PLC option. Overall, 76 percent of participating farm base 
acres are enrolled in ARC-County, 23 percent in PLC and one percent in 
ARC-Individual. For other program information including frequently asked 
questions, visit www.fsa.usda.gov/arc-plc.  
  
Payments are made to producers who enrolled base acres of barley, corn, 
grain sorghum, lentils, oats, peanuts, dry peas, soybeans, wheat and 
canola. In the upcoming months, payments will be announced after 
marketing year average prices are published by USDA’s National 
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Agricultural Statistics Service for the remaining covered commodities. These include long and medium 
grain rice (except for temperate Japonica rice), which will be announced in November, remaining 
oilseeds and chickpeas, which will be announced in December, and temperate Japonica rice, which will 
be announced in early February 2017.  Upland cotton is no longer a covered commodity.  
  
The Budget Control Act of 2011, passed by Congress, requires USDA to reduce 2015 ARC and PLC 
payments by 6.8 percent. For more information, producers are encouraged to visit their local Farm 
Service Agency (FSA) office. To find a local FSA office, visit http://offices.usda.gov. 

 

USDA Reminds Producers of Nov. 1 ELAP Application Deadline 
Eligible livestock, honeybee, and farm-raised fish producers who experienced losses due to disease, 
adverse weather or other conditions, such as blizzards and wildfires, not covered by other agricultural 
disaster assistance programs, have until Nov. 1, 2016, to submit an application and notice of loss under 
the Emergency Assistance for Livestock, Honeybees and Farm-Raised Fish Program (ELAP).  

Eligible livestock losses include grazing losses not covered under the Livestock Forage Disaster 
Program (LFP), loss of purchased feed and/or mechanically harvested feed due to an eligible adverse 
weather event, additional cost of transporting water because of an eligible drought and additional cost 
associated with gathering livestock to treat for cattle tick fever.  
                  
Eligible honeybee losses include loss of purchased feed due to an eligible adverse weather event, cost 
of additional feed purchased above normal quantities due to an eligible adverse weather condition, 
colony losses in excess of normal mortality due to an eligible weather event or loss condition, including 
CCD, and hive losses due to eligible adverse weather. 

Eligible farm-raised fish losses include death losses in excess of normal mortality and/or loss of 
purchased feed due to an eligible adverse weather event. 

Producers who suffer eligible livestock, honeybee, or farm-raised fish losses from October 1, 2015 to 
September 30, 2016 must file: 

• A notice of loss the earlier of 30 calendar days of when the loss is apparent or by November 1, 
2016 

• An application for payment by November 1, 2016 

The Farm Bill caps ELAP disaster funding at $20 million per federal fiscal year.  

The following ELAP Fact Sheets (by topic) are available online: 

• ELAP for Farm-Raised Fish Fact Sheet 
• ELAP for Livestock Fact Sheet 
• ELAP for Honeybees Fact Sheet 

To view these and other FSA program fact sheets, visit the FSA fact sheet web page at 
www.fsa.usda.gov/factsheets. 
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Double-Cropping 
Each year, state committees will review and approve or disapprove county committee recommended 
changes or additions to specific combinations of crops.  

Double-cropping is approved when the two specific crops have the capability to be planted and carried 
to maturity for the intended use, as reported by the producer, on the same acreage within a crop year 
under normal growing conditions. The specific combination of crops recommended by the county 
committee must be approved by the state committee.  

Double-cropping is approved in Maryland on a county-by-county basis. Contact your local FSA Office 
for a list of approved double-cropping combinations for your county.   

A crop following a cover crop terminated according to termination guidelines is approved double 
cropping and these combinations do not have to be approved by the state committee.  

 
Measurement Service 
Farmers who would like a guarantee on their crop plantings and land use acreages can make it official 
by using the FSA measurement service. Producers must file a request with the county office staff and 
pay the cost of a field visit to have stake and referencing done on the farm. Measurement service is 
available using digital imagery. If an on-site visit is not required producers are charged a reduced rate. 

Incorrect acreage self-certification can result in reduced program payments, penalty or loss of eligibility. 

 
FSAfarm+, FSA’s Customer Self-Service Portal 
The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) Farm Service Agency (FSA) has launched a new tool to 
provide farmers and ranchers with remote access to their personal farm information using their home 
computers. Farmers and ranchers can now view, print or export their personal farm data all without 
visiting an FSA county office. 

The program, known as FSAfarm+, provides you with secure access to view your personal FSA data, 
such as base and yields, Conservation Reserve Program data, other conservation program acreage, 
Highly Erodible Land Conservation and Wetland Conservation status information, field boundaries, farm 
imagery, name and address details, contact information and membership interest and shares in the 
operation. This data will be available in real time, at no cost to the producer and allow operators and 
owners to export and print farm records, including maps. Producers also can electronically share their 
data with a crop insurance agent from their own personal computer. 

Farm operators and owners first will need “Level 2 eAuthentication” to access the webportal. This level 
of security ensures that personal information is protected for each user. Level 2 access can be obtained 
by going to www.eauth.usda.gov, completing the required information and then visiting your local FSA 
office to finalize access. 

For more information on FSAfarm+, the customer self-service portal, contact your local FSA office. To 
find your local FSA county office, click http://offices.usda.gov. 
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USDA Offers Targeted Farm Loan Funding for Underserved 
Groups and Beginning Farmers 
The USDA Farm Service Agency (FSA) reminds producers that FSA offers targeted farm ownership and 
farm operating loans to assist underserved applicants as well as beginning farmers and ranchers.  

USDA defines underserved applicants as a group whose members have been subjected to racial, 
ethnic, or gender prejudice because of their identity as members of the group without regard to their 
individual qualities. For farm loan program purposes, targeted underserved groups are women, African 
Americans, American Indians and Alaskan Natives, Hispanics and Asians and Pacific Islanders.  

Underserved or beginning farmers and ranchers who cannot obtain commercial credit from a bank can 
apply for either FSA direct loans or guaranteed loans. Direct loans are made to applicants by FSA. 
Guaranteed loans are made by lending institutions who arrange for FSA to guarantee the loan. FSA can 
guarantee up to 95 percent of the loss of principal and interest on a loan. The FSA guarantee allows 
lenders to make agricultural credit available to producers who do not meet the lender's normal 
underwriting criteria.  

The direct and guaranteed loan program provides for two types of loans:  farm ownership loans and 
farm operating loans. In addition to customary farm operating and ownership loans, FSA now offers 
Microloans through the direct loan program. The focus of Microloans is on the financing needs of small, 
beginning farmer, niche and non-traditional farm operations. Microloans are available for both 
ownership and operating finance needs. To learn more about microloans, visit 
www.fsa.usda.gov/microloans.  

To qualify as a beginning producer, the individual or entity must meet the eligibility requirements 
outlined for direct or guaranteed loans. Additionally, individuals and all entity members must have 
operated a farm for less than 10 years. Applicants must materially or substantially participate in the 
operation.  

For more information on FSA’s farm loan programs and targeted underserved and beginning farmer 
guidelines, visit www.fsa.usda.gov/farmloans. 

 
Guaranteed Loan Program 
FSA guaranteed loans allow lenders to provide agricultural credit to farmers who do not meet the 
lender's normal underwriting criteria. Farmers and ranchers apply for a guaranteed loan through a 
lender, and the lender arranges for the guarantee. FSA can guarantee up to 95 percent of the loss of 
principal and interest on a loan. Guaranteed loans can be used for both farm ownership and operating 
purposes.   

Guaranteed farm ownership loans can be used to purchase farmland, construct or repair buildings, 
develop farmland to promote soil and water conservation or to refinance debt.  

Guaranteed operating loans can be used to purchase livestock, farm equipment, feed, seed, fuel, farm 
chemicals, insurance and other operating expenses.  

FSA can guarantee farm ownership and operating loans up to $1,399,000. Repayment terms vary 
depending on the type of loan, collateral and the producer's ability to repay the loan. Operating loans 
are normally repaid within seven years and farm ownership loans are not to exceed 40 years.  

Please contact your lender or local FSA farm loan office for more information on guaranteed loans.  

 

 

http://www.fsa.usda.gov/microloans
http://www.fsa.usda.gov/farmloans
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Weather the Storm: FEMA Mobile App Provides Weather Alerts 
and Safety Tips 
USDA offers programs to help producers recover from disasters; FEMA can help you prepare ahead of 
time 

The Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) recently launched a free mobile app that will 
instruct the public on what to before, during and after emergencies. The app is available for download 
for Apple, Android and Blackberry mobile devices.  

Download the app to: 

• Receive alerts from the National Weather Service for up to five locations 
• Get safety reminders, read tips to survive natural disasters and customize your emergency 

checklist 
• Locate open shelters and where to talk to FEMA in person (or on the phone) 
• Upload and share your disaster photos to help first responders. 

For more information about the FEMA app, visit fema.gov/mobile-app. To download the FEMA app from 
the Apple Store visit https://itunes.apple.com/us/app/fema/id474807486?mt=8. To download the FEMA 
app on Google Play for Android visit: 
https://play.google.com/store/apps/details?id=gov.fema.mobile.android&hl=en 

 
Selected Interest Rates and Dates to Remember 

 
 

USDA is an equal opportunity provider, employer and lender. To file a complaint of discrimination, write: 
USDA, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights, Office of Adjudication, 1400 Independence 
Ave., SW, Washington, DC 20250-9410 or call (866) 632-9992 (Toll-free Customer Service), (800) 877-
8339 (Local or Federal relay), (866) 377-8642 (Relay voice users). 

 

 

 

 

http://fema.gov/mobile-app
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